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HOW TO TEACH ANTHROPOSOPHIC PSYCHOTHERAPY 
SOME PRINCIPLES1 

 
Isa-Katharina Fromberg2 

 
 
To	start	with	a	meditation	for	an	ill	person	(male,	33	years)	given	by	
Rudolf	Steiner	in	19243	:	
	
Ich	denke	an	mein	Herz																	 I	think	of	my	heart	
Darin	ist	Weltenliebe																																		Within	is	love	for	the	world	
Und	Menschenstaerke																															And	power	of	human	being	
Es	birgt	mein	Ich																																								 It	contains	my	I	
Das	kraftvoll	mich	tragen	soll																		Which	shall	carry	me	strongly	
Durch	den	Weg	des	Lebens																							Throughout	the	way	of	life		
In	Gottes	gnaedigem	Willen																						In	God´s	mercyful	will	

	
In	 other	 words,	 also	 in	 1924	 R.	 Steiner 4 	describes	 that	 in	 the	 aera	 of	 the	

consciousness	 soul	 man	 has	 to	 incorporate	 intellectuality	 including	 the	 danger	 of	
being	grasped	by	it	in	his	deepest	emations	and	passions.		But	-	with	his	freedom	–	he	
would	have	the	chance	to	connect	it	again	to	the	forces	of	his	spiritual	origin.	
	
That	means	Anthroposophic	Psychotherapy	is	under	an	obligation	to	the	patient	as	

an	active	and	creative	individual,	who	would	follow	the	process	of	his	unfolding	and	
developement	in	a	free,	self-directing	–	though	mostly	unconsciously	–	way.	
	
A	 psychotherapist	 –	 first	 of	 all	 –	 has	 to	 work	 out	 the	 relationship	 to	 a	 patient,	

																																																								
1 Received: 31-12-2018 
2	Participant	Train	the	Trainers	II	(2016),	and	III	(2018)	
3	Steiner,	Rudolf,	meditation	given	in	Basel,	febr.	1St	,	1924	
in	Selg,	Peter,	„Ich	denke	an	mein	Herz	–	Es	birgt	mein	Ich“,	2017,	
Verlag	des	Ita-Wegmann-Instituts,	Arlesheim	
(from	his	lecture	in	Sao	Paulo,	march	13th,	2017)	
(In	lack	of	an	authorized	translation	I	tried	to	translate	it	myself.)	
4 Steiner,	Rudolf,	GA	346,	lecture	in	Dornach,	sept.	22nd,	1924	
Beck,	D.,	and	Ben-Aharon,	Y.,	and	Bento,	W.,	and	Dekkers,	Ad		and	Dekkers-Appel,	H.,	and	Treichler,	M.,	
in	:		H.	Dekkers-Appel	/	Ad	Dekkers	/	A.R.	Meuss	(editor)	
Psychotherapie	und	der	Kampf	um	das	Mensch	sein	,	
Ansätze	zu	einer	anthroposophischen	Psychotherapie	
Verlag	am	Goetheanum,	Dornach,		1997	
(Might	be	coincidence,	but	the	impuls	of	this	congress	is	now	21	years	old.)	
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necessarily	reminding	the	leading	picture	or	imagination	of	man´s	unity	and	creativity,	
which	the	therapist	would	meet	with	love,	esteem	and	respect.		
This	therapeutic	tool	can	be	used	by	a	therapist	who	has	developed	relationship	to	his	
own	picture	and	would	still	go	on	working	on	it.		
A	teacher	of	Anthroposophic	Psychotherapy	would	try	to	realize	as	much	as	possible	
of	this	tool	in	his	relationship	to	the	trainees,	and	be	aware	of	this	in	his	mind	while	
presenting	them	Anthroposophic	basics	and	lead	them	to	experiences.	
	
The	principle	of	inner	presence	means,	that	a	free	relationship	to	another	person	

might	grow	between	the	two	„hearts,	which	contain	the	I“,	like	an	encounter	from	one	
I	to	the	other	I,	perceived	with	the	sense	of	I,	-	provided	that	both,	trainer	and	trainee,	
are	conscously	and	continuously	practicing	the	individual	(Anthroposophic)	schooling	
path.	
Encountering	the	patient	–	who	often	is	not	consciously	present	–	the	therapist	would	
invite	him	to	more	presence	silently	and	non-directively,	often	without	words,	just	by	
creating	a	welcoming	atmosphere	and	environment.	
	
The	 principle	 of	mindfulness	 as	 a	 psychotherapeutic	 tool	 also	 for	 teaching:	 The	

trainer	would	encourage	mindfulness	both	in	himself	and	the	trainee,	as	the	therapist	
would	 in	himself	and	the	patient,	 -	e.g.	by	paying	attention,	 turn	awareness	 inward,	
increase	 clarity.	 	 In	 thinking	 the	 therapist	would	modestly	 reduce	 own	 judging;	 in	
feeling	he	would	develope	perception	and	knowledge	of	the	other	being;	in	willing	he	
would	support	the	patient´s	will	to	healing	resp.	the	trainee´s	will	to	learn.	
	
Mentioning	mindfulness	leads	to	another	principle	of	teaching:	e.g.	mindfulness	is	

well	known	in	non-anthroposophic	psychotherapy.		
The	 trainer	 now	would	 have	 to	 ask,	 whether	 or	 how	 an	 anthroposophic	 therapist	
would	realize	the	necessity	to	transform	or	spiritualize	this	tool	(or	in	other	cases	any	
intervention	or	technique	from	another	psychotherapy)	according	to	Anthroposophy	
as	basis	for	scientific	knowledge	about	man´s	constitution.	E.g.	that	man´s	constitution	
is	threefold,	spiritual	–	psychic	–	somatic,	and	holisticly	permeable	between	all	areas.	
Sometimes	the	therapeutic	tool	must	not	be	transformed	itself,	when	the	therapist	will	
work	on	his	inner	presence,	with	his	creative	I,	and	then	lead	the	tool	and	convey	it	to	
the	patient	in	a	different	way	due	to	anthroposophic	principles.	(Like	I	tried	to	describe	
at	the	example	of	mindfulness.)	
In	a	process	like	this	the	therapist	has	to	receive	all	knowledge	in	connecting	it	with	
his	whole	being,	an	ideal	to	strive	at	for	the	trainer	as	well	as	for	the	trainee.	
	
The	 principle	 of	 individual	 diagnostics	 as	 a	 part	 of	 the	 circulation	 of	 the	

pschotherapeutic	process	requires	not	only	structured	observations	according	to	e.g.	
DSM,	but	also	attention	to	more	individual	phenomenons	e.g.	like	motives.	
The	trainer	would	stimulate	the	trainee´s	interest	e.g.	for	phenomenological	aspects	of	
the	human	biografy	in	it´s	different	stages	(from	conception	till	death)	in	general	-	to	
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compare	those	and	diffenciate	 them	from	individual	aspects	of	 the	patient´s	way	to	
create	his	crisis.	
Many	 little	 details	 should	be	 found	 to	puzzle	 out	 this	 picture.	 Trainees	might	 need	
encouragement	e.g.	to	consciously	use	all	twelve	senses,	and	demanding	questions	by	
the	trainer	to	improve	their	abilities	of	perception	in	a	goetheanistic	way.			Finding	out	
about	the	patient´s	motives	would	lead	to	contact	his	I.	
Further	practice	of	this	kind	of	perceiving	with	one´s	whole	being	and	readiness	for	
„seeing	with	the	heart“	(St.	Exupery)	might	lead	to	the	threshold	and	to	first	little	steps	
of	a	new	perception	of	the	supersensible.	
This	tool	would	be	needed	to	understand	some	symptoms	of	modern	psychopathology	
more	precisely	and	truthfully.		As	a	precondition,	the	trainer	could	suggest	the	trainee	
to	implement	an	attitude	of	love	to	the	spiritual	world	(or	to	spiritual	beings)	whilst	
keeping	connected	to	his	physical	body	in	conscious	awareness.	
For	the	trainees,	to	integrate	the	patient´s	unconscious	experiences	of	the	threshold,	
the	trainer	should	find	some	criterions	to	distinguish	the	quality	of	pictures	(e.g.	dream,	
fantasy,	imagination),	the	quality	of	an	inner	voice	(e.g.	wish,	critic,	 inspiration),	the	
quality	 of	 inner	wisdom	 (e.g.	 evidence,	 belief	 system,	double,	 intuition)	 and	 let	 the	
trrainees	observe	themselves.	
	
Anthroposophic	Psychotherapy	 following	the	above	cited	meditation,	wold	try	to	

invite	the	patient	–	via	his	„love	for	the	world“	and	experiencing	his	own	strength	and	
inner	wisdom	 -	 to	 approach	his	 higher	 self	 (or	God)	more	or	 less	 consciously,	 as	 a	
challenge	of	our	time	of	the	consciousness	soul.	
The	trainer	would	need	self	experience	in	such	a	process	and	self	knowledge	in	order	
to	speak	about	it	convincingly,	to	let	his	experience	as	a	quality	be	present	while	talking	
about	it	to	the	trainees	(or	patient)	–	and	for	that	reeason	be	able	to	open	a	space	to	
them,	where	their	own	experience	could	happen.	
In	a	psychotherapeutic	process	with	a	patient	as	a	creative	being	the	therapist	has	to	
become	creative	himself	and	each	time	anew	create	the	therapy,	as	he	would	support	
the	 patient	 in	 a	 co-working	 process.	 Dependent	 on	 the	 patient´s	 abilities	 some	
therapeutic	 tools	 might	 raise	 his	 autonomy,	 e.g.	 the	 therapist	 would	 stimulate	 the	
patient´s	selfperception	(e.g.	actual	being,	considered	issue),	he	would	share	a	small	
part	of	his	actual	questioning	or	hypothesis	or	propose	his	therapeutic	plan	for	next	
week,	 so	 that	 the	 patient´s	 I	 would	 feel	 invited	 to	 co-think,	 to	 perhaps	 correct	
something,	to	understand	the	plan	and	eventually	take	it	over	and	guide	it	as	his	own	
creative	process.	
The	trainer´s	task	is	to	evoke	the	trainees´	trust	in	such	a	creative	shifting	process	and	
let	them	find	their	individual	manner	or	way	to	work	with	it.	
	
Some	 general	 issues	 and	 therapeutic	 attitudes	 specific	 to	 Anthroposophic	

Psychotherapy	 should	 be	 introduced	 by	 the	 trainer,	 who	 would	 illustrate	 his	
presentations	with	literature	which	he	is	either	enthusiastic	about	or	deeply	interested	
in	further	investigation,	explaining	his	questioning	and	/	or	let	the	trainees	formulate	
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questions.	 Then	 the	 trainees	 would	 complement	 with	 their	 experiences	 and	
knowledge	to	that	 issue;	and	possibly	the	trainer	would	suggest	an	exercise	for	self	
experiencing	that	issue,	ot	the	trainees	would	invent	an	exercise	themselves	and	try	it	
together.	
	
Proposed	issues	are:	
	
A	crisis	or	illness	may	be	caused	in	the	past	as	well	as	in	the	future;	clarifiing	could	
relieve	the	past	and	prepare	for	the	future.	
	
A	crisis	often	includes	a	zero,	a	witnessed	faint,	which	might	lead	to	new	life	(finding	
Christ,	as	R.	Steiner	expresses	it),	but	the	job	of	the	therapist	is	to	endure	it	with	the	
patient.	
	
A	human	being	has	his	fate,	and	the	therapist	should	develope	sensibility	for	the	in-
corruptible	consequence	or	logic	of	karma.	
	
A	 human	 being	 is	 part	 of	 social	 systems	 (like	 family,	 generation	 etc.	 up	 to	 the	
transgenerational	relationships),	and	those	influences	should	be	part	of	the	diagnostic	
and	therapeutic	process.	
	
A	human	being	has	to	cope	with	the	objective	qualities	and	challenges	of	the	present	
time.	 A	 psychotherapist	 sould	 study	 those	 qualities	 as	 exactly	 as	 possible	 to	
understand	individual	disorders	and	therapeutic	pocesses	from	this	point	of	view,	and	
also	to	get	hints	what	he	himself	should	work	on	his	personal	schooling	path.	
	
Isa-Katherina	Fromberg	
Dipl.Psych./	Psychotherapist	
Eickhoffweg	8	
22041	Hamburg,	Germany	
	isafromberg@gmx.de	
	
	
 

	


